
 

REGULAR CITY COUNCIL MEETING  

September 07, 2021 at 5:30 PM  

AA Comeaux Recreation Center, 300 AA Comeaux Drive, 
Suite 200, Abbeville, Louisiana 70510 

 

AGENDA 

NOTICE POSTED:  September 3, 2021 at 4:00 P.M.  

REGULAR ORDER OF BUSINESS 

             Call to Order by Mayor 
             Roll Call by Kathy Faulk  
             Prayer 
             Pledge  

PERSONNEL 

PRESENTATIONS 

1. To recognize Megan Pearson Bertrand and Brad Pearson for their artistic work on the splashpad at 

Comeaux Park. 

MINUTES AND APPROVAL OF BILLS 

1. To approve the minutes from the August 3, 2021 Committee meeting and the July 20, 2021, August 3, 

2021 and August 17, 2021 regular City Council meetings. 

2. To ratify bills paid in the month of August 2021. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
                  (To allow comments on any of the following items prior to action.) 

NEW BUSINESS 

1. To award the contract for the McKinley Scott Park pavilion concrete slab to Magnate Construction, 

LLC in the amount of $69,000.00. 

2. To award the contract for the Wastewater Treatment Plant Generator repair to MMR in the amount of 

$5,240.00. 

3. To approve the quotation from Bihm Construction of $5,000 per day for the sewer main repair at John 

Hardy and E. Lafayette Street. 

4. To approve the quote from Griner Drilling to repair one pump at the Washington Street Sewer Lift 

Station in the amount of $9,635.00. 

5. To approve the accounting of the 2020 Tax Roll. 

6. To award the contract, from quotes received, for the Rehabilitation of the Lime Sludge Thickener Unit 

for the Water Treatment Plant to Southern Constructors, LLC in the amount of $186,742.00. 

7. To authorize Sellers and Associates, Inc. to prepare the Water Section Program application on behalf 

of the City of Abbeville. 

8. To adopt a resolution authorizing the Mayor to execute an Intergovernmental Agreement with the 

Vermilion Parish Police Jury for Sellers and Associates, Inc. to conduct a drainage study for Allen 

Alexander and the adjacent unincorporated island #2-Councilwoman Roslyn White. 

9. Discussion of the need for rubbish, garbage and blight violations to have more weight for non-

compliance - Councilman Brady Broussard, Jr. 

10. To surplus a seized Glock, Model 19Gen4, 9 mm pistol, awarded to the Abbeville Police 

Department.  Firearm will only be sold by sealed bids and to FFL dealers only. 

11. To adopt a resolution authorizing the Mayor to execute all documents necessary to purchase the 

immovable property located at 303 Joffre Street to be utilized by the Abbeville Fire Department in the 

amount of $80,000.00.  $40,000.00 would be paid now as a down payment and $40,000.00 would be 

paid at the beginning of January 2022. 

OLD BUSINESS 
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1. None. 

DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS AND UPDATES 

1.        Engineers  

2.        Mayor 

3.        Police Chief 

4.        Fire Chief 

TOPICS FOR DISCUSSION 

1.        Council Members 

ADJOURN 

In accordance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, 

if you need special assistance, please contact 
Mayor Mark Piazza’s office at 337-893-8550, 
describing the assistance that is necessary. 
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City of Abbeville 

Committee Meeting  

August 3, 2021 

 

 

The Mayor and Council of the City of Abbeville met for a committee meeting on August 3, 

2021 at 5:15 P.M., at the regular meeting place, the Council Meeting Room located at 101 North 

State Street, Abbeville, Louisiana, with the Honorable Mark Piazza, Mayor, presiding. 

 

Members Present: Council Members Francis Plaisance, Terry Broussard Brady 

Broussard, Jr., Francis Touchet, Jr., Mayor Pro-Tem and Roslyn 

White  

 

Members Absent: None. 

 

Also Present: Ike Funderburk, City Attorney 

 Steve Moosa, CPA 

        

Mayor Piazza stated we are here for a Finance Committee meeting chaired by Councilman 

Francis Touchet, Jr. He turned the floor over to Councilman Touchet.  Councilman Touchet 

stated we are here to receive the budget and revenue analysis after the 2nd quarter of 2021.  He 

turned the floor over to Mr. Steve Moosa. 

 

Mr. Moosa provided handouts of the 2nd quarter results.  The first page showed sales tax and 

utility revenues.  The sales tax revenue remains strong.  It is 17% above the budgeted amount.  

Last year, at this time, we were only 1% above the budgeted amount.  Water revenues are 9% 

above the budgeted amount and the sewer revenue is about 7% above the budgeted amount.  

The electrical revenues are 14% below the budgeted amount.  We hope to catch up in the hot 

summer months ahead.  The sales tax revenue increase is attributable to the stimulus payments 

and other grant money received by individuals as part of COVID.  The second page shows 

payroll expenses.  Payroll expenses are 2% below the budgeted amount.  The third page shows 

all other expenses without payroll.  The Utility System Fund is overbudget by about $250,000.  

That is attributable to hurricane expenses from last year that were paid this year of about 

$200,000.  Also, since our electrical superintendent was on extended sick leave, we hired a 

contract crew in his absence.  That cost was $6,000 per week for about three months.  We also 

had a very large bucket truck repair.  Other than that, the other departments were in line with 

the budgeted amount.  The final page shows the cash balances as of 6/30/21.  Those balances 

were almost the same as last year at this time.  Mayor Piazza stated our FEMA funds are 

reduced because we are still awaiting payment for Hurricane Barry from 2019.  We have not 

yet completed filing for Hurricane Delta.  The money will show up one day. 

 

Mayor Piazza asked Steve to discuss the outstanding revenue bonds we have at this time.  Steve 

stated there are three outstanding bonds.  One will be paid in March 2022 and then you will 

have two remaining bonds that will be paid off in 5 years.  We are currently paying about 

$40,000 per month from the Sales Tax Fund on the one that will be paid off in March 2022. 

 

There being no further business to discuss Mayor Piazza declared this meeting adjourned. 

 

ATTEST:     APPROVE: 

 

 

 

Kathleen S. Faulk    Mark Piazza 

Secretary-Treasurer    Mayor 
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City of Abbeville 

Regular Meeting 

July 20, 2021 

 

The Mayor and Council of the City of Abbeville met in regular session on July 20, 2021 at 5:30 

P.M., at the regular meeting place, the Council Meeting Room, located at 101 North State Street, 

Abbeville, Louisiana, with the Honorable Mark Piazza, Mayor, presiding. 

 

Members Present: Council Members, Francis Plaisance, Brady Broussard, Jr., Terry 

Broussard, Jr., Francis Touchet, Jr., Mayor Pro-Tem and Roslyn 

White   

 

Members Absent:  None   

 

Also, Present:   Ike Funderburk, City Attorney 

    Jude Mire, Fire Chief 

    Bill Spearman, Police Chief 

    Charlene Beckett, Main Street Manager 

    Allie Horton, Digital Media Assistant 

    Tom Carroll, Engineer 

    Richard Primeaux, Engineer  

    Pastor Steve Delino, Parks and Recreation Board 

    Felicia Williams, Parks and Recreation Board 

    Bridget Levy, Parks and Recreation Board 

    Tommy Picard, Park Director, QSA 

    Henry Richard, Richard Development 

    Elray Schexnaider 

    Robert Bufford 

    Pastor B. K. Stevens 

    Katrina Stevens Harris 

    Gerald Gaspard, American Legion & Chamber of Commerce  

               

Mayor Piazza asked Pastor B. K. Stevens to lead those assembled in prayer.  Mayor Piazza asked 

Mr. Tommy Picard to lead the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

-01 introduced by Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. and seconded by Ms. Terry Broussard to accept the 

resignation of Mr. Clay Menard from the position of Public Works Director effective July 30, 2021.  

The motion was put to a vote and the vote thereupon was as follows: 

 YEAS:  4(T. Broussard, B. Broussard, Touchet, White) 

 NAYS:  1(Plaisance) 

 ABSENT: 0 

 ABSTAIN: 0 

Therefore, the motion carried. 

 

Councilman Plaisance stated he is very appreciative of the work that Clay has done and he hates 

to see him leave.  He has done a great job.  Mayor Mark Piazza stated he worked very closely with 

Clay on a day-to-day basis and we don’t have a more loyal and devoted employee as he was.  He 

will be very hard to replace and very sorely missed.  Clay got a very good job offer in Lafayette 

that he could not refuse.  He wishes him and his family the best of luck and success.  He felt that 

we should take action on this immediately, even though he is not here tonight because he is at 

training.  This is a Council appointment and we will have to advertise for this position, we will 
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have to accept applications, interview and then put someone in place.  That will take at least one 

month.  We will be without a Public Works Director for a few weeks and whoever we put in there 

will have a training period.  He will have to do the training since Clay will not be here.  Councilman 

Broussard stated that he does wish Clay and his wife the best in this new position and health and 

happiness in the next chapter of his life.   

 

-02 introduced by Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. and seconded by Ms. Terry Broussard to authorize 

advertisement for the position of Public Works Director.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

Councilman Touchet stated that the Public Works Director position is very critical to the day-to-

day operations and he thinks that we need to be very selective and to make sure we have the right 

qualified person.  We can’t settle.  If we interview people and we don’t think they are the right fit, 

then we won’t settle.  We need to try to find someone at the salary that we have here than can 

come in and fill the void so we can continue with the work we have going on in the City.   

 

Mr. Henry Richard with Richard Development was at the meeting to discuss the possible 

acquisition of property on US 167 at Alan Lane to develop for commercial purposes and the 

applicability of the City’s land use ordinances.  Mr. Richard stated they are proposing to do a 

development to maximize the use of the corner lot that is available.  He understands that there 

are some easements and setbacks that they have to comply with.  The current map just received 

answers a lot of questions.  The proposal is for a strip center, car wash and large storage buildings 

for boats and RVs.  The storage would be in the back and the retail center would be in the front.  

If we can squeeze it in, the car wash would be on the corner.  However, it is looking like the car 

wash will be down the drain now with the map received.  There is currently a right of way for the 

street that is 25 feet on the outside.  Additionally, because it is on the corner, there is another 15 

feet and he is trying to get that 15 feet down to 5 feet.  That way we would have the 25 feet plus 

5 feet.  On the west and the south, we are trying to get a 5-foot setback.  The west will be a no 

brainer but the south we thought we could get it down to 5 but the utility easement is 15 feet.  

That request would be down too since the map has answered that.  The other request we had was 

to leave the six foot wood fence up but we understand the requirement is for an 8 foot fence.  We 

would put up an 8 foot fence but he needs clarification of where the fence can go so it doesn’t 

block the utility easement.  Councilman Touchet asked if Mr. Richard owned the property.  Mr. 

Richard stated they do not own the property right now.  We are looking for a commitment from 

the City regarding these variances before we purchase the property.  Mr. Funderburk stated we 

don’t normally act until we have a complete set of plans that have been reviewed by Richard 

Primeaux so that he can make recommendations to the Planning Commission and then to the City 

Council.  He understands what Mr. Richard is trying to do.  He wants to get an indication from the 

Council as to what this footprint can look like.  He doesn’t want to put a lot of money out without 

the understanding that it would be something that could be workable for him.  We can’t grant 

him a variance without a set of plans and we can’t grant him a variance because he doesn’t own 

the property.  Councilman Plaisance asked if there were any restrictions in that area.  Mr. 

Funderburk stated that would be up to the title examiner to determine that.  Councilman Touchet 

stated we are pro-business and we want to bring economic development to the City.  If it is 

possible and we have to grant variances to bring businesses in, we will do so.  Councilwoman 

White stated that we have some people here tonight that live in the subdivision next to this 

proposed development and we will have their public comments later.  She has been working with 

Mr. Henry since she received the information from the Tax and Permit Department and trying to 

get him answers regarding if any variances would be allowable.  They went to the Abbeville 

Planning Commission meeting but they could not answer those questions.  We brought him back 

here to get some answers on what the easement and where, on the south side, he would be able 

to put that fence line.  She asked Richard Primeaux to measure the distance between Our Lady of 
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Mercy Apartments and if he was granted the 5 foot variance on the west side, what the distance 

would be between the apartment complex so the Fire Chief could weigh in on whether or not the 

distance between would be sufficient.  Richard Primeaux has come back with 26 feet to 35 feet 

depending exactly where the line is.  This is Mr. Henry’s attempt to find out how we stand as a 

Council before he makes his decision to purchase the property or move forward with an engineer.  

Mr. Henry stated they have learned a lot through the Planning Commission and today.  He has 

received a lot of the answers that he didn’t have on day one.  We now know, pretty close, to what 

the footprint could be.  He also received the landscape ordinance and they understand that are 

ok with that.  Mayor Piazza asked Richard Primeaux to explain what he presented to the Council.  

Mr. Primeaux stated the yellow line on the sketch shows the developable property.  The proposed 

building is going to face Highway 167.  The easement on the South side is prescriptive and is 

depicted on the sketch too.  No variance would be able to be granted on that side because we 

need that easement in order to maintain the electrical infrastructure.  On the back side, on the 

west side, the setback is 10 feet.  You would need to grant a 5 foot variance there.  On the Alan 

Lane side, the property is on a corner lot, so the setback is 15 feet.  Normally we maintain that 

setback however there have been times when the Council has dropped it back to 10 feet.  That 

was the only variance that was ever given for a corner lot.  We will have to take care of the 

drainage and the landscaping.  Councilman Broussard stated he did attend the Planning 

Commission meeting and stated that one of the questions regarding quality of life was answered 

at that meeting.  This is boat/RV storage.  This is not 24 hour a day boats and RVs coming out.  

This is not something that happens every hour of every day.  It doesn’t happen in the middle of 

the night.  Mr. Henry does this in other places in the state, like Houma.  It will be a stucco exterior 

so there will be architectural attractiveness on part of this project.  He hopes we study it 

sufficiently for jobs, sales tax generation in the City and something that would compliment St. 

Francis Woods not offend them.  Mayor Piazza stated the critical aspect is the south boundary 

and making sure that the 8 foot fence requirement does stay.  That is critical to that 

neighborhood.  Stewart needs 15 feet for the easement from the existing St. Francis Woods fence 

to maintain those power lines.  Alan Lane is very narrow so 5 feet is a stretch; Richard is 

recommending 10.  As far as the western boundary goes, the Fire Chief stated that is not an issue.  

In the east, that is all State right of way so that is nothing that we have any discretion over.  Those 

decisions would be made by the State.  Mr. Elray Schexnaider stated he is on the board of St. 

Francis Woods Homeowners Association which is the neighborhood just south of the proposed 

development.  They have no objections to the development and we hope if you do develop there, 

you will be an asset to our community.  However, as a tightly restricted subdivision, we do have 

some concerns.  You requested a variance on the fence height on the property line but we hope 

the Council adheres to the 8 foot fence requirement.  The 6 foot fence would not provide the right 

amount of privacy for the neighborhood.  The City ordinance does require an 8 foot fence.  We 

recognize that adequate lighting is necessary for the security of the facility but we hope in the 

design plan of your lighting system that most of the lighting would be directed back into the 

development and minimize as much reflection on the adjoining property.  As far as the setbacks 

are concerned, there is a utility easement on the south side of the property as has been discussed.  

We are concerned about the drainage facilities.  We certainly don’t want any drainage coming 

into the subdivision.  It is prevented by law to begin with but sometimes people overlook that and 

still drain on the adjoining property.  Mr. Henry stated they would contain it all.  We cannot drain 

into the highway drainage system.  It will have to be Alan Lane.  Mr. Schexnaider asked if Mr. 

Henry knew yet what types of businesses would locate in the strip mall.  Mr. Henry stated they 

have not yet looked for tenants.  It will be office retail and hopefully some food like a coffee shop 

or sandwich shop.  It would not be an all-night operation.  Mayor Piazza asked Mr. Richard 

Primeaux about the lighting of the development.  Mr. Primeaux stated any time a commercial 

development is right up against a residential area we ask for a lighting chart to show the light as 

it approaches the residential area.  At Dominos, we allowed one candle light at the property line.  
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It worked out very well and the property owners were happy with that.  Also, it hasn’t been 

determined yet if the development could drain onto Highway 167.  Once he gets the plan then his 

engineer will be able to determine where the water can be sent.  Right now, this is just speculation.  

Mayor Piazza asked about the access.  Mr. Henry stated it is on 167 and Alan Lane for the storage.  

Councilwoman White stated that she had lunch with Ms. Sandra Marant who lives in the Our Lady 

of Mercy apartments.  She is in favor of the development as long as there is a sidewalk so she can 

walk from the apartments to the shopping center.  Councilman Broussard stated that we all agree 

that we have seen enough alcohol, cigarette, nail salons and fried foods.  This is an opportunity 

for us to diversify the type of business that provides jobs and sales taxes to our community.  He 

met Mr. Henry at the Planning Commission and he is sure Mr. Elray’s comments will be complied 

with.  There will be an 8 foot fence and lighting should not be a problem either.  He hopes the 

Council considers that this is not doing the same thing and this is something that could add jobs 

and beauty to the entry of our community.  Councilman Plaisance asked how many jobs would 

the development create.  Mr. Henry stated he does not create any jobs because he would lease 

the space out.  Whoever leases and occupies the space will employ people.  Councilman Touchet 

stated that we will not cut corners for businesses and we will not disrupt the quality of life for the 

residential areas that are near them.  Mr. Henry stated that he would follow all the rules like 

everybody else just as he did for other developments that he has built.  Mr. Henry asked Richard 

Primeaux additional questions regarding the placement of the fence.  Mr. Primeaux stated that a 

more thorough discussion could be held with the Mayor and the Electrical Superintendent 

regarding the utility easement requirements.  Councilman Plaisance did tell Mr. Henry that if this 

project does go through that he is to maintain the fence that is put up.  That is not the case in 

Councilman Plaisance’s neighborhood.  The fence is not being maintained even though it is the 

commercial development’s responsibility.  Ike stated the best thing to do is to allow Mr. Henry to 

think about what he learned tonight and if he does commit to the development, then he can give 

us a set of the plans and we can get those to Richard Primeaux to review.  That is the best way to 

approach this.  Plans can be adjusted and once you get something down of a piece of paper then 

you have something to work with.  Right now, we just have everybody’s own concept of what it 

could be.  Mr. Robert Bufford, a resident of St. Francis Woods, stated he does not foresee a 

problem with the development.  He was concerned about the drainage too from the parking lot.  

Mayor Piazza stated they would have to develop the parking lot so that it would drain to Alan 

Lane.   

 

-03 introduced by Ms. Roslyn White and seconded by Mr. Francis Plaisance to approve the 

minutes from the July 6, 2021 regular City Council meeting.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

-04 introduced by Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. and seconded by Mr. Brady Broussard, Jr. to deviate 

from the agenda to approve a request from Tommy Picard to purchase a rebuilt golf cart for the 

Park for a cost of $3,700.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

Mayor Piazza asked if there were any public comments on any agenda item prior to action.  There 

were none. 

 

-05 introduced by Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. and seconded by Mr. Francis Plaisance to approve the 

purchase of a rebuilt golf cart from Specialty Carts at a cost of $3,700.00.  The motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

-06 introduced by Ms. Terry Broussard and seconded by Mr. Brady Broussard, Jr. to appoint 

Katrina Stevens Harris, effective, July 30, 2021, to the Abbeville Fire and Police Civil Service Board.  

The motion carried unanimously. 
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-07 introduced by Mr. Francis Plaisance and seconded by Ms. Terry Broussard to authorize 

advertisement for bids for the LaFitte Drive-In Park recreational trail project.  The motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

Mr. Tom Carroll stated there are two options for the trail.  One is a concrete option and the other 

is an asphalt option.  Both of them are 8 feet wide and the whole trail is a little over 2,800 feet.  

With the concrete option we have a one-inch stone base and with the asphalt option we have six 

inches of stone beneath that.  The concrete option estimate is a little bit less than the asphalt.  

The concrete option estimate is around $137,000 and the asphalt option estimate is around 

$147,000.  By the time you award the contract you will be about three months away.  The grant 

amount is $100,000 and the City has budgeted $50,000.   

 

White/Plaisance 

Resolution R21-27 

 

A resolution authorizing the Mayor to execute an intergovernmental agreement with the 

Vermilion Parish Police Jury to commit to paying one-half of the cost to overlay the entrance road 

for the Abbeville RV Park. 

 

The motion carried unanimously. 

 

-08 introduced by Mr. Francis Plaisance and seconded by Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. to ratify the 

purchase of transformers from Techline Utility Supply in the amount of $8,012.50.  The motion 

carried unanimously. 

 

-09 introduced by Ms. Roslyn White and seconded by Mr. Francis Plaisance to approve payment 

of partial payment #3 in the amount of $159,779.63 payable to LA Contracting Enterprises, LLC 

for the Flood Damage Reduction & Drainage Improvements Project.  The motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

-10 introduced by Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. and seconded by Ms. Roslyn White to adopt the City 

of Abbeville Social Media and Content Policy to regulate what the City puts on social media.  The 

motion carried unanimously. 

 

-11 introduced by Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. and seconded by Mr. Francis Plaisance to approve the 

quotation from HIDCO in the amount of $12,000 for hauling and disposal of creosote posts.  The 

motion was put to a vote and the vote thereon was as follows: 

 YEAS:  4(Plaisance, T. Broussard, B. Broussard, Touchet) 

 NAYS:  0 

 ABSENT: 0 

 ABSTAIN: 1(White) 

Therefore, the motion carried. 

 

Richard Primeaux, Engineer 

- We are trying to closeout the drainage project.  Councilman Broussard complimented the 

asphalt patching that was completed as a result of the drainage project.  It is fabulous.  

Mayor Piazza stated the contractor did a beautiful job but one of our DUI drivers zigzagged 

on the shoulder on S. St. Valerie.  He asked if we could get that repaired.  Richard stated 

he would look at it and he would ask the contractor if they would do that.  If not, then we 

can see if our crews can fix it. 
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Tom Carroll, Engineer 

- On behalf of Gene, Todd and all of Sellers & Associates, he would like to thank Clay Menard 

for the working relationship they have had all these years.  He has done a great job and 

they wish him all the best on his future endeavor. 

 

Charlene Beckett, Main Street Manager 

- When Marlon left, she cried and when Clay said he was leaving, she had a heart attack.  

Those two people, along with Richard Sysak, will do what she asks them to do.  It gets 

completed and if they don’t know the answer, they will find it.  For her, they will be missed 

terribly.   

- She went to a quarterly meeting in Baton Rouge recently and they stressed again the 

importance of certified local government.  In the State of Louisiana, Main Streets have to 

be certified local government.  This is in connection with State parks and the federal 

government.  That is to protect historic properties and to protect historic character.  It also 

creates the historic district.  She reports to the state on certified local government (CLG).  

They don’t monitor us but we do report how many properties we have and the 

improvements we have made.  This is important when it comes to the Planning and Zoning 

Commission which serves as the Historic District Commission.  We have received two CLG 

grants.  One of the grants was to do the heritage center at the Blacksmith Shop and the 

other grant was to do the kiosks at the Blacksmith Shop, the Cultural Center and the one 

in the parking lot at City Hall.  With the CLG money match that we had to do, we purchased 

two bronze roadside markers.  One is for Pastor James Herod and the other for Coach 

Herbert Williams.  Those should be in within the next 3 to 4 weeks.  She would have done 

McKinley Scott but we did not have the funds for that.   

- We are planning Sounds on the Square this year beginning on the Thursday after the Cattle 

Festival.  It will be on 10/7/21, 10/14/21, 10/21/21 and 10/28/21.  We have asked the 

bands to play that were cancelled earlier in the year because of COVID.  She has contacted 

them but they have not yet gotten back with her.  That is still in the planning stage. 

- They started the litter index today.  That is a requirement for Keep America Beautiful to 

keep our status.  We have done two districts so we have two other districts left to do.  We 

should complete that tomorrow.   

- We mapped out the beds at Harmony Park.   

 

Jude Mire, Fire Chief 

- Began running full calls on July 1, 2021. 

- Chief Byron Perry is officially retired.  He discussed the number of employees on extended 

sick leave. 

- All is good at the fire stations. 

- Unit 1031 is out at the shop for two weeks. 

- He discussed the number and types of calls responded to in the last three weeks. 

 

Councilman Francis Touchet, Jr. 

- We have a lot of empty spaces and we need to find a way to bring businesses to our City.  

This will be his goal in the future.  He will run again for his Council seat.  We have to bring 

people into this City for the future.  That has to be our focus in order to continue to fund 

employee benefits and customer services. 

 

Councilman Brady Broussard, Jr. 

- Complimented the Farmers’ Market Director, Debbie Garrot, on a very successful Farmers’ 

Market.  It was well attended and a big success for the vendors that were there. 

9



7 
 

- There are now 12 places that you can go and get a free COVID vaccination.  Let’s not deny 

that opportunity to anybody who wants it and council anybody who is unsure of the safety 

of their future. 

 

Councilwoman Terry Broussard 

- She is excited about the project at McKinley Scott Park. 

 

Councilman Francis Plaisance 

- Thanked the Vermilion Parish 4-H and the Abbeville Garden Club for planting 19 trees in 

the large dog park and one in the small dog park.  He appreciates that very much and it is 

a great asset to the park. 

 

There being no further business to discuss, Mayor Piazza declared this meeting adjourned. 

 

ATTEST:     APPROVE: 

 

 

 

Kathleen S. Faulk    Mark Piazza 

Secretary-Treasurer    Mayor 
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City of Abbeville 

Regular Meeting 

August 17, 2021 

 

The Mayor and Council of the City of Abbeville met in regular session on August 17, 2021 at 5:30 

P.M., at the A. A. Comeaux Recreation Center, located at 300 A. A. Comeaux Memorial Drive, 

Suite101 North State Street, Abbeville, Louisiana, with the Honorable Mark Piazza, Mayor, 

presiding. 

 

Members Present: Council Members, Francis Plaisance, Brady Broussard, Jr., Terry 

Broussard, Jr., and Francis Touchet, Jr., Mayor Pro-Tem    

 

Members Absent:  Councilwoman Roslyn White   

 

Also, Present:   Ike Funderburk, City Attorney 

    Jude Mire, Fire Chief 

    Bill Spearman, Police Chief 

    Allie Horton, Digital Media Assistant 

    Gene Sellers, Engineer 

    Richard Primeaux, Engineer  

    Tommy Picard, Park Director, QSA 

    Jason Akers, Bonding Attorney 

    Bridget Levy, Parks & Recreation Board 

    Marilyn Mitchell 

               

Mayor Piazza requested a moment of silence for Councilwoman Roslyn White’s Grandfather, Mr. 

N. R. “Pedo” Broussard, who passed away and the funeral was this morning. He followed the 

moment of silence by reciting the Lord’s Prayer in unison.  Mayor Piazza then led the assembly in 

the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

-01 introduced by Mr. Francis Plaisance and seconded by Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. to ratify bills 

paid in the month of July 2021.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

Mayor Piazza asked if there were any public comments on any agenda item.  Ms. Marilyn Mitchell 

asked for a clarification of item number 3 under new business.  The item was to adopt a resolution 

giving preliminary approval to the issuance of not to exceed $3,000,000 of Revenue Bonds of the 

City of Abbeville, State of Louisiana, and providing for other matters in connection herewith.  

Councilman Touchet stated in the past the City has had the ability to borrow money for certain 

projects at a low interest rate.  We have a debt service that is concluding in March 2022.  We own 

our utility system so we can get that money.  Ms. Mitchell asked if the money used to pay the 

money back comes from our utility bills.  Councilman Touchet responded “Yes”.  Ms. Mitchell 

asked if there was a project in mind.  Councilman Touchet stated that would be discussed later in 

the meeting. 

 

-02 introduced by Mr. Brady Broussard, Jr. and seconded by Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. to approve 

a special event permit for Vermilion Catholic to hold an alumni softball tournament August 20, 

2021 through August 22, 2021 at A. A. Comeaux Park and to determine the fields to be utilized 

with Tommy Picard.  The motion carried unanimously. 
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Touchet/Plaisance 

Resolution R21-28 

 

A resolution authorizing the Mayor to execute the Airport Rescue Grant Agreement with FAA. 

 

The motion carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Jason Akers stated the $3,000,000 bond issue is a pledge of general fund revenues.  

Councilman Touchet discussed the projects.  We are in dire need as far as getting our kids involved.  

When you look at truancy, what’s happening in schools and with discipline and other things that 

are happening like crime.  It is a direct result that we don’t have things for our kids to do.  We 

don’t have opportunities for our kids.  A lot of that has to do with the $100 Race video he showed 

at the last meeting.  Not every single person in this room is raised with two parents.  Not every 

single person in this room was raised where they didn’t have to worry about food on the table.  

We have kids in our community that are not given the same opportunities that people who have 

money do.  He is not saying anything bad about people who have money.  He is saying the word 

“opportunity” is what we need to look at.  The only way we can get our kids involved is to have 

something attractive that those kids can go to.  We will give them this park.  Go to Youngsville, 

Broussard and Crowley to see what they are doing and see what is happening with their youth.  

Their youth are being attracted to those facilities.  He is looking at this as a two-fold project.  One 

is to provide opportunities for kids and two is to help fill empty buildings.  If we don’t fill those 

empty buildings our economy will go down even further.  We are up in sales tax dollars now but 

we have people who are getting checks.  Eventually those government checks will run out.  There 

will come a time where businesses, like Chili’s, will close down.  We better start thinking about 10 

years from now.  We do not have anything in this City to draw people here.  He did not have the 

opportunity then he was young.  He is able to provide opportunity for his children now because of 

education.  He spends over $1,000 a weekend for travel ball doing things in restaurants and 

hotels.  That is the revenue source he is talking about.  We have to be able to pack the restaurants 

and that sales tax dollars are sustainable.  The Councilman in Crowley stated their enrollment is 

up 400% because the kids are attracted to those facilities.  They want to be involved.  We have to 

be able to compete with these surrounding areas.  We have to be able to say that here is a place 

that our kids may get opportunities that their parents may not be able to provide to them.  This 

City will be able to sustain what is happening as far as services for the community.  We will have 

youth that will be here and be a part of this.  We are in good shape right but we have an 

opportunity to go after this money at a low interest rate and pay it after we pay all of our debts.  

He believes that the revenue we make off of sales tax by bringing people in here could be that 

complete item as far as the offset in paying that debt back.  That is how other communities are 

looking at it.  He will not get into the details of what will happen but he would like to see turf on 

all of our fields and some renovations of other projects.  It is something that the Mayor and this 

Council will make decisions on.  There are no particular details about different things at this time.  

We have to look at something to get people in here.  Councilman Broussard stated the resolution 

is preliminary.  The City is studying a concept to bring 20-25 teams and their families to Abbeville.  

Take the word from an economist that says 25 teams that go to a community produce $650,000 

of economic development.  The people that come eat here, stay here and put gasoline in their car.  

This is something that is being done in Crowley, Youngsville, Broussard, Zachary and Ruston.  

Crowley spent $6,000,000.  We can do it much smaller.  This is something for the children.  Travel 

ball is February through July.  High school baseball can use these fields.  We have parking for these 

people which is part of this pricing.  LED lighting and new poles, turfing, asphalt parking and new 

bathrooms for our children and their parents.  After travel ball finishes in July, we want the 

churches to have tournaments.  We want our children to play at these fields when they are out of 

school for the summer.  This is not for outsiders.  This is to get the money from the outsiders who 
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stay in Abbeville.  This is something the Council should study because it is working for Crowley.  

The concessions in Crowley are $80,000 per month.  That is how big this is.  It’s all about the 

children.  We hope this will produce a sales tax increase that can maybe fund the construction of 

a gymnasium and a civic center.  We can do that with the extra money we might produce.  We 

can’t wait for the oil business to pick up.  We have to make our own economic development.  That 

is what this is about.  The prices are not in.  Tommy is working on that right now.  We want to 

answer every question that the public has.  It can work for Abbeville.  Councilman Plaisance stated 

what this is really about is travel ball.  It is to bring economic development by bringing in people 

here for travel ball.  That is his primary concern here.  He is concerned will all of our children.  He 

would like to see them all playing here.  Crowley was brought up tonight.  Crowley has a recreation 

tax and they also run their own recreation department so they collect all the fees, registration 

and concession sales.  We don’t get that here.  That goes to QSA.  How will we pay the debt back?  

It can’t all come from utilities.  If we can fill all the hotels and do all these things that we want to 

do, that would be an excellent thing.  Years ago, he was here when we had all the baseball fields 

full and all the hotels full.  That can happen again.  He hopes we can bring in other children who 

are not participating now.  That is critically important.  That is why he would like to see a 

gymnasium for kids to play basketball.  That is not in this proposal.  A lot of kids here want to play 

basketball and are not interested in playing baseball.  He is excited about this in some ways but 

he is worried about paying it back.  He hopes we can include all the kids.  We have a lot of things 

in our recreation program and we can benefit from.  We have the skateboard park, the splashpad 

and other things for kids to do.  This proposal adds to that.  He hopes this works so that we can 

draw in those kids that are out there on the street doing nothing.  Councilwoman Broussard stated 

that is her concern too.  What are the plans to get those kids that are not already involved here?  

Councilman Touchet stated that we have to have something that kids look forward to.  The reason 

every high school football program wants to make it to the state championship is to play in the 

Superdome.  Sales tax dollars is a revenue source for paying back debt.  We are doing that with 

our other debts.  That is why our systems are upgraded.  It will be up to this Council to negotiate 

with Tommy regarding the revenue sources we can have to keep this thing going.  Our hand will 

be in there.  We will be responsible to the taxpayers.  The lines of communication need to stay 

open.  Councilman Plaisance asked how will we get the kids involved that can’t afford travel ball?  

Tommy Picard stated we started flag football and we had 50 kids registered.  We got Bridget in 

and she started hustling up kids.  He found 27 sponsors that paid for 27 kids.  It is time people in 

the community get off their butts.  They will have fundraisers.  That money will go to help 

underprivileged kids.  The Recreation Board came to him.  He called people he knew and every 

one of them said yes.  Today we are at 102.  Whether you like him or don’t like him, he doesn’t 

care.  He has been here for 47 years and his son is involved now.  We have done a lot for this ball 

park.  We did the World Series and we built three hotels because of that.  He doesn’t care what 

anybody says.  This is a no brainer.  Youngsville would be broke if they didn’t have that park there.  

We have been promised from two organizations that they will give us tournaments.  Can you 

imagine 25 teams coming to Abbeville on a Saturday and Sunday?  We have to give them 

something to want to come back.  We have a guy giving us a price for a gymnasium today.  The 

City didn’t build one of those fields here.  The parents did.  The City has not invested a lot of money 

in this park.  $3,000,000 to invest in the facility is a no brainer.  Ms. Marilyn Mitchell asked what 

will happen during the winter months.  Where will the children go and what will they play?  What 

will we have for the children after the summer?  She is ok with travel ball.  Her kids played travel 

ball. Tommy said we can have adult softball when it is finished.  They will offer track and tennis 

too.  You can’t expect something to happen in a year.  We need the support of the community.  

All this negative stuff has to stop.  Say something positive.  Mayor Piazza stated he has been a 

very conservative mayor.  He has been convinced by Councilman Touchet and Councilman 

Broussard that this is about the survival of Abbeville’s economy.  All you have to do is read today’s 

headline of the Abbeville Meridional.  It says our census number went from 12,300 in 2010 to 
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11,300 in 2020.  That is a 9% reduction in our population.  That tells you people are moving to 

Youngsville and Broussard because they have all these amenities for their children.  This is about 

investing in our kids.  This will be the avenue to the kids in a program.  We hope to build this 

program up.  We have the right organization to do this that we never had before.  We have 

brought QSA and Tommy Picard back to Comeaux Park.  He and QSA can make this happen and 

bring recreation back to Comeaux Park like we used to have.  No one else can do it.  They can 

make it happen.  We brought them in last year to do this.  The next level is to get this park up to 

what it used to be when we had all these tournaments and world series.  We will be able to 

compete with Youngsville and Broussard.  If we don’t do this then we should just shut the whole 

park down.  Or, we can say yes and help our economy and bring it back to Abbeville.  Let’s get our 

census back up.  The oil and gas industry is not coming back anytime soon.  He is looking at this 

from the economic benefit and because this is the answer to help all of our kids.  Councilman Step 

Martin from Crowley said they have an additional 400 kids join their program because they spent 

the $6,000,000.  He agrees with Tommy.  It is time to set a positive trend here and keep the ball 

rolling in a positive direction.  Councilman Broussard stated they are all about the children.  We 

now have flag football, baseball, girls’ softball, brand new tennis courts, biddy basketball, youth 

basketball, skateboard park, walking trails, shuffleboard, ping pong, disc golf, workouts, fishing 

and a splashpad.  Recreation is alive and well in the City of Abbeville.  Mayor Piazza wanted to 

correct Councilman Plaisance’s statement.  According to Crowley, regarding the tournaments, 

according to Councilman Broussard, the concession money and fees for the tournaments come to 

the program and we can build the program and possibly have a gymnasium one day.  He and 

Councilwoman Broussard spoke about a basketball gymnasium this week.  It is definitely on the 

forefront of our future goals.  We will start with this and those revenues will come to this program 

to build things like a gymnasium.  Councilman Plaisance stated he was not being negative.  He 

had two legitimate questions: Will all the children be able to be involved and how will we pay for 

this?  Both of those have been answered.  That is where he was going.  Jason Akers discussed the 

debt service coverage sheet he had prepared.  Mr. Jason Akers stated he wanted to address a 

couple of technical things.  One is paying for it.  On the right-hand side of the sheet, we have years 

2020-2031.  This is with a $3,000,000 principal.  If you look at the outstanding debt service from 

2020-2022 it is $760,000.  It was mentioned earlier that you have an existing debt obligation that 

will be paid out early in 2022.  That debt service is $500,000 per year.  The required outlay for 

debt service will drop $500,000 per year.  $3,000,000 over 10 years, with interest, will cost you 

approximately $370,000 per year.  If we delay that first principal a year because of the existing 

debt obligation, then that will cost you $400,000 per year.  You will still have an extra $100,000 

of cushion.  On the left side of the sheet shows the net excess revenues as of the fiscal year audit 

of 2020.  You have $1.3 million in excess revenues.  When you subtract out the debt service that 

is currently being paid, at most we are looking at approximately $700,000 per year.  That will still 

leave you with a $600,000 cushion for other projects.  These are preliminary approvals so we can 

take the application to the state bond commission and get their approval.  This will come back to 

the Council in an ordinance process with a fixed interest rate and fixed purchasing.  We anticipate 

coming back to you with this in late September.  You will have the opportunity to discuss it again 

and then you can proceed with the projects after that.   

 

Touchet/B. Broussard 

Resolution R21-29 

 

A resolution giving preliminary approval to the issuance of not to exceed $3,000,000 of Revenue 

Bonds of the City of Abbeville, State of Louisiana, and providing for other matters in connection 

therewith. 

 

The motion carried unanimously. 
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-03 introduced by Mr. Francis Plaisance and seconded by Mr. Brady Broussard, Jr. to approve 

change order #5, relative to the Flood Damage Reduction & Drainage Improvement project, for 

an increase in the contract of $27,164.64.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

-04 introduced by Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. and seconded by Mr. Francis Plaisance to approve 

payment of partial payment number 4 relative to the Flood Damage Reduction & Drainage 

Improvement project, payable to LA Contracting Enterprise, LLC in the amount of $32,616.96.  

The motion carried unanimously. 

 

Touchet/Plaisance 

Resolution R21-30 

 

A resolution authorizing the Mayor to execute the certificate of substantial completion for the 

Flood Damage Reduction & Drainage Improvement project. 

 

The motion carried unanimously. 

 

Richard Primeaux, Engineer 

- The two permits for the sewer plant are almost complete.  They are going through the 

review period for the public 

 

Gene Sellers, Engineer 

- The street overlay of Hollingsworth will begin tomorrow. 

 

Ike Funderburk, City Attorney 

- Two weeks ago, you asked me to do some research on the possibility of incentives for 

public employees that are not yet vaccinated.  The Federal Drug Administration has given 

emergency authorization to three vaccines to combat the COVID-19 virus.  Currently one 

may be fully vaccinated by having the Johnson & Johnson injection or 2 shots of the Pfizer 

or Moderna products.  Also, in the news, they are now talking about a booster shot so 

there may be a third one for Pfizer and Moderna.  The most current statistics of vaccination 

indicate that 51.3% of U.S. residents are fully vaccinated; while only 38.3% of Louisiana’s 

are; and only 27.12% of the residents of Vermilion Parish are fully vaccinated.  Currently 

the Delta variant of the virus is running rampant throughout the southern United States 

and unfortunately Louisiana is one of the “hottest spots” for infection.  The upturn is 

directly attributable to the low inoculation rates experienced in the South.  Those not fully 

vaccinated account for approximately 90% of the new cases, the new hospitalizations and 

the recent deaths in Louisiana.  What does this mean to the City of Abbeville?  The 

employees of the City of Abbeville are essential to the City providing public safety services 

and utilities to the businesses and citizens of this community.  As a result of them 

performing their job duties these employees are subjected to a population of largely 

unvaccinated people who may infect them.  Without a healthy workforce there will not be 

an opportunity for effective policing, adequate fire protection, or cash flow from 

operational electrical, water and wastewater departments.  It is thus in the best interest 

of the City of Abbeville, its businesses, its employees for all of its employees to be protected 

from this virus.  But like members of the general public many of them are vaccine hesitant.  

What then can the City do to incentivize these employees to be vaccinated?  In May 2021, 

OSHA issued guidance for employers which wish to give incentives to its employees to 

become fully vaccinated.   The EEOC has also weighed in to inform us that incentives given 

are to be treated as a fringe benefit.  Therefore, it should be noted that incentives may not 

15



6 
 

be coercive in nature and the employer must make accommodations for those employees, 

who because of a documented pre-existing medical conditions, a sincerely held religious 

conviction or a secular philosophy which prohibits them from submitting to vaccination.  

These accommodations may require the non-vaccinated to be tested regularly, to attend 

COVID related training and/or to practice all CDC prevention requirements, in order to still 

qualify for the incentive.  What then may qualify as an incentive?  First the incentive may 

not be so large as to put pressure on the employee to be vaccinated.  In fact, the EEOC 

suggests that it should be de minimis.  We know what that means because of ethics 

training.  It should be something of no commercial value.  Practically speaking, my 

research reflects that an incentive is valued in the terms of a small payment, like $50 per 

shot, or 8 hours of additional leave to be taken when approved by the supervisor.  Who 

may qualify to receive the incentive?  The incentive is available only to those employees 

who are not vaccinated at the time the incentive policy is adopted.  This means that those 

employees who were vaccinated prior to that date are not eligible for the benefit.  This 

makes sense to me because of the nature of incentivization.  After all one cannot 

incentivize another to do that which is already done.  To pay a public employee to take a 

shot he has already taken would violate the constitution of this state by giving that public 

employee a bonus.  If the City wants to move forward with incentives, what must it do?  

Before anything can happen, the City must establish an incentive policy to identify all 

employees who were vaccinated prior to the effective date of the policy.  The best evidence 

of vaccination is the certificate issued by the agency which administered the shots.  The 

City may make a copy of this document and keep it in the employee’s confidential medical 

file for future reference.  The certificate will not be subject to production pursuant to the 

Public Records request.  Once the vaccinated are identified then the City may ascertain a 

list of unvaccinated from each department and offer such incentive as may be approved 

by the Mayor and Council to maximize the number of vaccinated City employees.  The 

Mayor and Council may also establish a requirement for those who choose to remain 

unvaccinated.  This may include regular testing, he suggests once a week, masking at all 

times and social distancing as per CDC guidelines.  After all, it is entirely possible for an 

unvaccinated employee to transmit the virus to a co-employee, or a member of the public 

he is employed to serve.  In your packet you will find the first draft of the vaccination policy.  

Please review the policy at home and get back with him via email with your comments.  

Councilman Broussard thanked Ike for the draft of the proposed policy.  The EEOC has 

been very clear that employers can do things to curb the infection in employees.  He is glad 

we are considering this. 

 

Tommy Picard, Park Director, QSA 

- We have been working on this for six months to turf the fields.  We have prices to do all 

the work.  We will turf all the fields.  This will cost $1.2 million.  We will do the infield only.  

We will do LED lighting at all the fields.  That will cost $880,000.  The City won’t have to 

do the work.  There is no parking so we will create new parking places.  We will eliminate 

Badon so we will have 275 spots for parking.  It will be asphalt and we will asphalt on the 

other side of the tennis courts.  We will asphalt at Sellers and in back of Delcambre.  We 

will put asphalt in front of Theriot.  We will have new stands at Theriot.  We will do a 

concession stand and we will purchase three restroom trailers so they are movable.  We 

can move them where ever we need them.  They have seven stalls and are air conditioned.  

We will put covers if we have enough money.  We will do what we can with the $3,000,000.  

The turf is definitely going in.  He discussed the other projects as shown on the proposed 

plat of improvements.  Councilman Plaisance stated that we really need a gym.   Tommy 

said he will get a price for that.  We have 2 letters promising the use of the facilities if they 

are turfed.  The entire proposal as presented totaled $3.2 million.  Tommy stated Crowley 
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has spent $5.5 million, Youngsville spent $3.4 million, Broussard spent $11 million, Ruston 

spent $13 million, and Zachary, Sterlington, East Ouchita Recreation and Tioga spent $3 

million each.  The company is GEO Surfaces and they have employees locally.  They 

promise a 60-day turn around.  We will do this in Erath too.  But we are waiting for grant 

money to do that. Tommy also discussed the construction renovations projects dealing 

with new concession stands and restrooms as proposed in the drawings he presented.  He 

also discussed that they will go look at the gym at LeBlanc Elementary because something 

like that could work here.  It would be our gym.  We need everybody to bring Abbeville 

back.  Mayor Piazza stated that Youngsville and Broussard are working together on these 

tournaments.  Tommy stated people are paying $30 an hour to use the fields at Broussard.  

Our fields here are great.  It rained in the morning and we were able to play here at 5:00 

PM.  We didn’t have one rained out game here.  The fields are rented by them teams for 

these tournaments.  They are rented at some places for $250.00 per day and if they want 

to practice it is $25 to $30 per hour.  Councilman Plaisance asked if we had a guarantee 

of so many tournaments.  Tommy said that is what he has been told.  When North 

Vermilion is rained out, they are coming now to Sellers or Theriot (field).  They are eating 

at our restaurants.  Kaplan is the same way.  This is all stuff we will have to sit down with 

the Recreation Board to figure out how much we want the charge to use the fields.  It can’t 

be free anymore.  Everything should be Abbeville Parks and Recreation.   We should no 

longer allow other people to come in and do things.  You have to chase them for insurance 

and field usage.  Mayor agreed that everything should be under one umbrella.  Tommy 

thanked Bridget for her great job getting kids to come and play. 

 

Councilman Brady Broussard, Jr. 

- There is a Farmers’ Market in Magdalen Square this Saturday. 

- Connect your dots.  Lowest vaccination rate; highest infection rate.  Get vaccinated. 

 

Councilwoman Terry Broussard 

- Thanked Bridget for reaching out to the kids to get them to register for flag football. 

- Thanked Chief Bill Spearman as he will also adopt some kids and pay for their registration. 

 

Councilman Francis Touchet, Jr. 

- Tonight, is the first step in providing opportunity for kids.  All kids will have the same 

opportunities.  This Council is moving forward in history.  This will be history and we will 

all be a part of this.  We still have a long way to go but we are moving in the right direction. 

 

Councilman Francis Plaisance 

- Spoke to Pastor Walter August and he is doing a tremendous job.  He would like for us to 

look into the possibility of donating Williams Park to his project as part of their 

development out there.  Pastor August is very interested in that.  He also promised to keep 

the name of the park the same and to let the kids play baseball there.  It would be very 

much a big asset to him for his future development plans there.  Ike stated he would 

research the topic to see if this is possible.   

 

There being no further business to discuss, Mayor Piazza declared this meeting adjourned. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

17



8 
 

ATTEST:     APPROVE: 

 

 

 

Kathleen S. Faulk    Mark Piazza 

Secretary-Treasurer    Mayor 

 

 

 

 

 

18



1 
 

City of Abbeville 

Regular Meeting 

August 3, 2021 

 

The Mayor and Council of the City of Abbeville met in regular session on August 3, 2021 at 5:30 

P.M., at the regular meeting place, the Council Meeting Room, located at 101 North State Street, 

Abbeville, Louisiana, with the Honorable Mark Piazza, Mayor, presiding. 

 

Members Present: Council Members, Francis Plaisance, Brady Broussard, Jr., Terry 

Broussard, Jr., Francis Touchet, Jr., Mayor Pro-Tem and Roslyn 

White   

 

Members Absent:  None   

 

Also, Present:   Ike Funderburk, City Attorney 

    Jude Mire, Fire Chief 

    Jason Hebert, Police Lieutenant 

    Allie Horton, Digital Media Assistant 

    Gene Sellers, Engineer 

    Richard Primeaux, Engineer  

    Tommy Picard, Park Director, QSA 

    Clay Menard, Former Public Works Director and his wife Maggie 

    Betty Cormier, Former Secretary to the City Council 

    Coaches and Players of 9–10-year-old QSA Americans 

               

Mayor Piazza led those assembled in prayer and also asked for a moment of silence for those who 

are sick and suffering at this time.  Mayor Piazza asked Mr. Ike Funderburk to lead the assembly 

in the Pledge of Allegiance.  

 

Mayor Piazza welcomed Mrs. Betty Cormier who is their dear friend and the former long-time 

secretary to the City Council. 

 

Mayor Piazza and the City Council recognized the coaches and players of the 9–10-year-old QSA 

Americans who captured the 2021 South Zone Mustang Super Regional Championship. 

 

Mayor Piazza and the City Council gave a special recognition certificate to the former Public Works 

Director, Clay Menard, for his outstanding service and duty.  Mayor Piazza stated this is the first 

time a certificate of appreciation has been awarded to an employee who resigned and did not 

retire.  However, Clay did such an outstanding job for us that he wanted to recognize him for his 

hard work, efforts and loyalty to the City of Abbeville.  He made such an impression on us and 

became a good friend to all of us. 

 

-01 introduced by Mr. Francis Plaisance and seconded by Mr. Brady Broussard, Jr. to approve the 

minutes from the July 20, 2021 special City Council meeting.  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

Mayor Piazza asked if there were any public comments on any agenda item prior to action.  There 

were none. 

 

Bids were opened for a surplused 2009 Buick Enclave that was awarded to the Abbeville Police 

Department.  Only one bid was received.  The bid was from J. J. Merchant in the amount of 

$879.79. 
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-02 introduced by Mr. Brady Broussard, Jr. and seconded by Ms. Roslyn White to award the 2009 

Enclave to the only bidder, J. J. Merchant, in the amount of $879.79.  The motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

-03 introduced by Mr. Brady Broussard, Jr. and seconded by Mr. Francis Plaisance to grant a 

personal, non-assignable, variance to Mark Albertelly, 509 Fairview Street, for construction of a 

fence at the end of West Oak Street (permit request 631).  The motion carried unanimously. 

 

-04 introduced by Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. and seconded by Mr. Brady Broussard, Jr. to approve 

the quote from Versalift in the amount of $5,801.76 to repair a bucket truck.  The motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

Councilman Broussard reported on CDC guidelines, Abbeville data and Vermilion Parish statistics 

on COVID-19.  We have a rising and threatening variant infection in our community, in the City, 

in the Parish and across the nation.  Today 4,725 new cases of that are in the State.  There were 

59 new deaths from that today.  2,212 hospitalized because of that variant.  The not fully 

vaccinated citizens are 90% of those cases.  85% of the deaths are not fully vaccinated.  We now 

have 13.4% of COVID infections of all cases.   That has never been higher in our State.  2,079 

children have been infected with COVID in the State.  At our local hospital, in a period recently, 77 

patients went through the emergency room and 50% of those were COVID positive.  That is the 

flame burning around us right now.  We have the lowest vaccination rate in the country and we 

now have the highest infection rate in the country.  To the people who cannot connect those dots, 

we will suggest some things for those people.  Our employees who get vaccinated, they like the 

plan of insurance that the City offers, that is affordable.  Unvaccinated employees who get 

infected and are put on a ventilator, will strain the insurance plan and hurt the City budget.  

Companies are now going to 100% of vaccinated employees.  Those include businesses in our City 

already.  We can no longer watch departments in the City slow down or shut down because of 

repeated COVID infections for non-vaccinated employees over and over and over.  The public is 

not well served if we continue to allow this careless action by so many.  One step we can take is 

to see what incentives can the City Attorney present to us at the next meeting to offer City 

employees who are not yet vaccinated.  Councilman Touchet would also like to reward those who 

have been vaccinated.  Mayor Piazza stated we could ask Ike to see what our option are.  Mayor 

Piazza stated that Councilman Broussard brings up a very valid point.  Just this morning, Kathy 

told me something about our finances.  Kathy stated that we are taking a beating with health 

insurance claims right now.  The month of July we paid out $245,000 in claims.  That is a lot more 

than we put in that fund monthly.  We use those funds to pay premiums and claims.  Mayor Piazza 

stated this is eating us up already.  It is not going to, it is.  It is a direct reflection on COVID cases 

of employees, their spouses and their family members that haven’t been vaccinated.  It is a fact.  

Just look at the numbers.  Councilman Plaisance stated we need to encourage our employees to 

get vaccinated but we can’t mandate them.  Councilman Touchet asked if a government entity 

can mandate that their employees take the vaccine.  Ike Funderburk stated he would have to do 

research on that.  The EEOC has said that an employer can have several options to give 

enticements to people who take it,  but there will be a group of people because of religious reasons 

or health reasons that will not be able to take it.  You have to do carve outs for them.  This is not 

an easy, simple one size fits all.  He will have something in two weeks.  Councilwoman White 

stated she is fully vaccinated and has been since April.  She didn’t do it for herself.  She is healthy 

and is not worried about herself.  She did it for the people she loves like her Mom, her teammates 

at Broussard Brothers and her teammates at the City.  If anybody has some reservations or 

concerns, she is vaccinated and they can reach out to her.  She had no side effects from it and it 

is the compassionate thing to do.  It is the right thing to do.  She had her own reservations in the 

beginning but finally she said there are probably worse things she has done to her body in her life 
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so she will take this vaccine and she had no side effects.  Mayor Piazza hopes things level out and 

we are not forced to go up on insurance rates.  People that have been here for years and years 

would have to pay for some of those that are not doing what they are supposed to.  Councilman 

Broussard stated that is his warning.  If we get one employee who carelessly doesn’t vaccinate 

and gets on a ventilator, Kathy will get a $200,000 to $300,000 ventilator bill for that alone.  That 

will sink our insurance plan. 

 

Councilman Touchet wanted to show a video presentation regarding “Opportunities for Kids”.  

There are a lot of kids that are not as fortunate as others and that is not necessarily their fault.  

There are a lot of things happening in our community as far as violence is concerned.  Think about 

what happened to you and your family when you were a young boy or girl.  We owe it to our kids 

in the community to provide opportunities because those kids don’t have adults to speak for them.  

The video is called the $100 race.  

 

The video of the $100 race was shown.  (The video can be seen on YouTube).  

 

After the video, Councilman Touchet continued.    He has been on this Council for 20 years and he 

will challenge this Council to worry about the kids that did not move a step because they were not 

given that opportunity.  He only moved two steps.  Today he provides for his children more than 

what he had.  That is not what some of our kids in our community are getting.  Why can the rich 

people afford it and why can’t we have our kids that can’t have that same type of opportunity?   

We need to put our money where our mouth is.  We will not have a community that puts economic 

development where it needs to be if we don’t take care of those kids.  Some of them don’t have a 

voice because they don’t have that two-parent household.  That is the only thing he had was a 

two-parent household.  He had to stay put because that is where he came from.  Some of those 

kids don’t have that opportunity.  This community needs to step up and take care of this or we 

will lose it to crime.  Always remember the $100 race.  This is not about the people who were 

taking steps forward.  He has nothing against those people.  There is a difference between 

equality and equity.  Equality is, I will buy a pair of shoes for every person in this room.  That is 

equal.  Everybody gets that pair of shoes.  Not everybody will benefit from the pair of shoes.  Equity 

is that we look at every one of these situations that we have in our community and we meet the 

needs of those individual kids where they are.  The ones that don’t have that two-parent family.  

The ones that are struggling and they have a hard time going to school because they don’t get 

breakfast.  The $100 race struck him and it was something that resonated with him as a person 

and him as a Councilperson.  We need to put our money where our mouth is.  Our kids deserve to 

have that opportunity.   

 

Mayor Piazza stated a big way to go out and reach our kids and get them out of the house and 

reach other people in our community is by starting in our recreational program.  We have a head 

start by bringing Tommy Picard with QSA.  He has a lot of experience and years of dedication.  He 

appointed a committee of Councilman Francis Touchet, Jr. and Councilman Brady Broussard, Jr. 

to research further development of the Abbeville Parks and Recreation Department and 

properties.  They will meet as often as they need to with Tommy Picard.  They will put some 

proposals together to bring back to the City Council.  Councilwoman White asked if they will 

consider all parks.  Mayor Piazza stated that he will discuss that in more detail in his report.  Right 

now, they are looking at some additions to Comeaux Park.  The other goal of this committee is to 

bring economic development and businesses to the community.  Councilman Touchet stated that 

economic development is important but we have to get those kids in those parks.  There has to 

be an incentive for people to go to those parks.  What can we provide for them that they can’t get 

sitting at home?  What can their parents not afford that the City of Abbeville can provide?  That 

comes in various ways, not just one thing.  We have to think outside the box. 
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Councilwoman White presented an update on the community survey for the LDRC program.  The 

survey was launched on July 25, 2021.  As of today, we have received 143 responses.  She thanked 

her co-chair, Nikki Vidos.  She is a marketing genius and she put together a really great multi-

faceted marketing plan.  We have been pushing it on social media, the website and the Abbeville 

Meridional.  It got picked up by the Advertiser.  There is also  QR code that can be scanned by your 

phone.  We also have printed post cards.  Allie has those at the Cultural Center if businesses in 

your districts would like to put those cards out for their patrons to scan and take the survey.  She 

also sent it to the Police Department, the Fire Department and City Hall.  She is asking all the 

employees to take the survey.  Hopefully they will do that by next week.  We are pushing to have 

them in by the 8th of August.  We can extend it if we feel like we didn’t get a sample of the 

community.  It is a comprehensive survey.  We also have an assessment that is almost completed.  

Louisiana Economic Development will take all the information and get together an analysis.  With 

that analysis, they will put some goals for us to work together towards as a community to help us 

get ahead in line for businesses for when they come to Abbeville or when they are looking to invest 

in Louisiana.  It will put us ahead of the game.  We know we will have problems but this will bring 

it to the forefront and allow us to have an honest discussion about them and to see how we can 

address them as a community.  She thanked the Mayor and Councilman Broussard for serving on 

the committee with her and their participation.  We will have some town hall meetings once we 

get the goals assessed.  We are hoping for 1,000 surveys to be completed.  We purchased a URL.  

It is surveyabbeville.com. We also put some QR codes in the lobby of City Hall.  It is completely 

confidential and there are no age limitations.  The more opinions we get from a broad audience 

the better we will understand what we need to work on.   

 

Tommy Picard, Park Director-QSA 

- Saturday, we had a free football camp.  There were between 70-80 kids.  We hope to do 

another one on August 21, 2021 at the indoor facility in Erath. 

- The football field fence will be completed tomorrow. 

- Asked if we wanted to order a scoreboard for the football field.  It doesn’t look like Coca 

Cola will donate one.  The price is around $9,500 and we would need the time clocks too.  

Mayor Piazza asked him to bring a firm price and they can bring it up at the next meeting. 

- They have been trimming trees in the park. 

- The new key pad is working and they will put a plexiglass material near it. 

- Put a new combination lock on the new gate. 

- Look at the tennis court rules and let him know so he can order the sign. 

- Discussed a grant for exercise station in the park.  They have been contacted about that 

and he contacted Charlene Beckett. Mayor Piazza stated the people walking in the park 

will not want to exercise at the entrance.   

- Councilwoman Broussard asked Tommy about tennis lessons.  Tommy stated he is trying 

to get the guy from Abbeville High but he had surgery.  He will contact him again once 

school starts. 

- Asked what to do when there is lightning and there are kids on the splashpad.  

Councilwoman White suggested we should get prices for an alarm that would detect the 

lightning and tell them to vacate the premises because of lightning.  It would provide 

liability protection for us in the event they choose not to leave. 

 

Mayor Mark Piazza 

- He and Councilman Plaisance, Councilman Touchet and Councilwoman White attended 

the Louisiana Municipal Association convention last week.  Those conventions offer 

educational seminars, networking with other mayors and council people to discuss issues 

they have in their communities.  The Lieutenant Governor was there as well as the new 
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president of LSU and the president of the National League of Cities.  They all gave great 

speeches and were very motivational.  There are different booths there.  There was the 

Louisiana Parks and Recreation booth and he met with some of the Lieutenant Governor’s 

employees and there is an individual that will come to Abbeville and help us do long-term 

planning on all of our parks.  He had a long conversation with that individual about LaFitte 

Park and some of the things we are looking to bring in there.  We need to involve all of our 

parks and make sure we are utilizing them properly and they are being utilized.  We have 

some parks that are not being utilized.  He also attended a seminar on the watershed 

initiative.  The gentleman that was there, who is the head of the watershed initiative in 

Baton Rouge, specifically told him that there is no plan to dredge the Vermilion River in 

Lafayette Parish at this time.  That is not part of the watershed initiative.  They are looking 

at more regional aspects of the watershed and how they can come up with some creative 

ideas and valuable solutions to utilize the billion dollars that is in Baton Rouge to be used.  

We are one of the few designated areas and parishes that will get almost 50% of this 

money.  A lot of money will be spent on the Vermilion River watershed.  It will take some 

time but the research has already been completed by UL.  Dredging the river in Lafayette 

Parish is not the answer.  That was good news.  He also attended another seminar on 

animal control.  He has passed that literature on to Ike.  He attended a Community 

Planning seminar.  They encouraged us to do what we are doing with the LDRC.   

- The Governor just issued a mask mandate so we will probably have to move our meetings 

back to A. A. Comeaux Recreation Center.  All procedures have been discussed with all 

departments as far as the mask mandate. 

 

Jason Hebert, Police Lieutenant 

- Today he attended a funeral for a 34-year-old officer who died because of COVID.  He was 

healthy and strong.  He was not vaccinated to his knowledge.  Implementing an incentive 

program for the employees might be a good idea.  After he found out the officer had 

passed away from it, he reached out to the hospital and they will come in-house to give 

the shots.  Out of our list of 8 people, 3 people signed up for it.  It is something we need to 

do.  Only about 25% of the department is vaccinated. 

- Thanked Councilman Plaisance and the Mayor and other Council members for the use of 

LaFitte Drive-In Park for the Fraternal Order of Police function this past weekend.  It was 

amazing and it turned out way better than they could have ever expected.   

 

Jude Mire, Fire Chief 

- He has 3 people on extended sick leave and two out with COVID. 

- The ladder truck is down and is in the shop in Eunice. 

- Discussed calls since his last update.  They are also running medical calls now. 

- We are taking every precaution to keep everyone protected. 

- We are helping the Henry Fire Station since they are shorthanded. 

- 19 of the 39 people in his department have been vaccinated. 

 

Allie Horton, Digital Media Assistant 

- Created social media content policy with Ike. 

- Was accepted into the leadership program with the Vermilion Chamber. 

- Promoting Nixle through Facebook and flyer inserts in the utility bills. 

- Made flyers for the Adult Flag Football League and Football Summer camp. 

- Made content calendars for both the City and Tourist Commission. 

- Ran engagement audits on both the City and Tourist Commission Facebooks. 

- Put ditty bags together for two baseball teams headed out of town for tournaments 

representing Abbeville. 
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- Priced ads and sent ads for Public Works Director to the Meridional, Advertiser and the 

Iberian and the ads for the Electrical crew vacancies and equipment operator vacancy to 

the Meridional. 

- Made updates to the website for board members and the competitive electrical rates post. 

- Attended LDRC meetings and promoted the survey which all of you should take. 

 

Councilwoman Roslyn White 

- Attended the Louisiana Municipal Association convention.  She attended workshops on 

Strategic Planning, Broadband Planning and Hydrology and Watershed. 

- Is looking into teleconferencing for this meeting and will bring back the costs for it. 

- The parish COVID vaccination rate is 26%. 

 

Councilman Francis Touchet, Jr. 

- Attended the Louisiana Municipal Association convention.  He interacted with other 

elected officials and discussed where they are in their finances.  We are fortunate to have 

a utility system we own.  Other cities are struggling and living check to check.  He discussed 

the City using LAMATS.  Mayor Piazza stated we are already using them.  More money will 

be flowing in from the federal government.  Louisiana is the only state that allows cities 

to sell bonds for borrowing. 

 

Councilman Brady Broussard, Jr. 

- We have a great contract with Abbeville General Hospital.  22 people went to their urgent 

care facility and that charge was only $1,100 instead of $15,000. 

- Mandy Mitchell is looking for some opportunity zones to build a gymnasium. 

- We will make our own economic development. 

 

Councilwoman Terry Broussard 

- Discussed the school drive to be held Sunday at Soulful Eats.  Pastor August donated an 

18-wheeler truck of items. 

 

Councilman Francis Plaisance 

- We received an Honorable Mention award from the Louisiana Municipal Association 

convention for the park bench project and the dog park project at LaFitte Drive-In Park. 

- He recognized Stewart Head and thanked him for being able to return after surgery. 

 

There being no further business to discuss, Mayor Piazza declared this meeting adjourned. 

 

ATTEST:     APPROVE: 

 

 

 

Kathleen S. Faulk    Mark Piazza 

Secretary-Treasurer    Mayor 
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3833 CROWLEY-RAYNE HW.
P.O. BOX 900

MYNE,1A,70578
337-334-6747 PHONE

337-334-6752 MX

July 28,2O2L

City of Abbeville

Reference: Washington Street tift Station

Attn.: Mr. Tim

Griner Drilling Service is pleased to quote on the following:

Parts to repair your existing 6" pump:

o One impeller
o Wear plate

o Seal kit with sleeve

o Two bearings

Total would be-------------$9,535.00

Option:

o One complete rotating assembly with wear plate would be--S12,515.00

These prices do not include installation, freight, taxes (if applicable) or any unforeseen problems we may

encounter.

lf you have any questions please feel free to call.

This quote is valid for 15 days.

Thanks,

Keith lstre/ Manager

Griner Drilling Service, lnc.
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RESOLUTION NO.: R-21-___ 

 

BE IT KNOWN AND REMEMBERED, that pursuant to a public notice, a 

regularly scheduled meeting of the City Council of the City of Abbeville was held 

on the 7th day of September, 2021, commencing at 5:30 o’clock p.m. at A.A 

Comeaux Recreation Center, 300 A.A. Comeaux Drive, Abbeville, Louisiana, 

where the following resolution was moved, duly seconded, passed and adopted, to-

wit: 
 

WHERE AS, the City Council of the City of Abbeville has determined that 

it is necessary and proper for the City of Abbeville, the Vermilion Parish Police 

Jury, and the Coulee Kinney Drainage District to join together to assess and 

address drainage issues in the general area of Alan Alexander Lane and Old 

Kaplan Highway; and 

 

WHERE AS, it is necessary and proper for the said governmental entities to 

join together for the purpose of engaging the services of Sellers and Associates to 

conduct a drainage study of the aforementioned area, and make recommendations 

based on its findings. 

 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, Mayor Mark F. Piazza be, and the 

same is hereby, authorized to join with the Vermilion Parish Police Jury and the 

Coulee Kinney Drainage District to engage the services of Sellers and Associates 

to conduct a drainage study of the general area of Alan Alexander Lane and the 

Old Kaplan Highway. 
 

APPROVED AND ADOPTED on this 7th day of September, 2021.  

 

 

______________________________  ____________________________ 

Hon. Mark F. Piazza, Mayor   Mr. Francis J. Plaisance 
       Councilman at Large 

 

______________________________  ____________________________ 

Ms. Roslyn R. White    Mr. Francis Touchet, Jr. 
Councilwoman District A    Mayor Pro-Tem/Councilman District B 

 

______________________________  ____________________________ 

Mr. Brady Broussard, Jr.    Ms. Terry Y. Broussard 
Councilman District C    Councilwoman District D 
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C E R T I F I C A T E 

 

 

I, Kathleen S. Faulk, the duly qualified and appointed Clerk of the City of 

Abbeville, State of Louisiana, do hereby certify that the above and foregoing 

resolution was duly approved at the regular meeting of the Mayor and City Council 

of the City of Abbeville held on September 7, 2021. 

 

THUS DONE AND SIGNED in Abbeville, Louisiana on this _____ day of 

September, 2021. 

 

 

____________________________________ 

Kathleen S. Faulk, City Secretary/Treasurer 
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